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Disseminating palliative care education to

Chinese Americans through social media

The elderly population often suffers from multiple
complex chronic illnesses. Hence, initiating timely
discussions regarding advance care planning (ACP)
and palliative care should be essential. For elderly
Chinese American immigrants, due to low accultur-
ation, they often suffer from limited knowledge and
engagement in ACP (Dhingra et al., 2020). Lack of
knowledge has been cited as the main reason for
non-completion of advance directives or ACP
(Yonashiro-Cho et al., 2016).

Disseminating information in the appropriate
language is likely a crucial factor. According to
the Pew Research Center analysis of 2013–2015
American Community Survey, over 40% of Chinese
population in the USA ≥ 5 years of age were not
English proficient (Pew Research Center, 2017).
Thus, the language barrier may be preventing
Chinese Americans from understanding and engag-
ing in ACP. Our study examines the viewing and
distribution habits among the Chinese-speaking
public through various social media platforms
regarding a palliative care education video.

A board-certified psychiatrist was invited onto a
Chinese radio broadcast station for an educational
talk show in Cantonese, discussing the nature, pur-
pose, and benefits of palliative care. The real-time
recordingwas then uploaded toYouTube, as a singular
46.91-minute video (https://youtu.be/2kAsTvAY8_Y).
Using YouTube Analytics, the data extrapolated
included parameters such as type of device used,
age of viewers, number of views, average view dura-
tion (AVD), and number of times the video was
shared, further categorized by each social media
platform.

From January 2014 to January 2019, data cap-
tured from the YouTube video showed 1,594 views,
all by viewers aged 55 years and older for a total
watch time of 7,416 minutes. The overall AVD was
4.65 minutes (9.91% of entire video). Viewers
watched the content using mobile phone (41.72%,
n= 665), computer (41.84%, n= 667), or tablet
(16.44%, n= 262). The AVD for mobile phone is
5.25 minutes, for computer is 4.01 minutes, and for
tablet is 4.60 minutes. Of the traffic sources, 69
views (4.32%) were externally sourced, with com-
munication platforms beingGoogle Search (n= 27),

WhatsApp (n= 11), Facebook (n= 8), and others
(n= 23). The AVD of Google Search is 2.15 min-
utes, of WhatsApp is 0.54 minutes, and of Facebook
is 4.01 minutes. The video was shared 19 times with
73.68% (n= 14) through WhatsApp, 15.79% (n= 3)
through text message, and 10.53% (n= 2) through
email.

To our knowledge, there are no reports of utiliz-
ing social media to disseminate palliative care
knowledge to specifically Chinese-speaking Amer-
icans. Previous studies have demonstrated the fea-
sibility of YouTube videos in disseminating health
information to the Chinese-speaking general public
(Lam et al., 2017; Shu andWoo, 2017). The current
study adds that wireless devices maybe be the
method of choice to disseminate information across
various social media platforms. Majority (58.16%)
of viewers utilized wireless devices, with mobile
phones achieving the highest AVD among all the
devices used. Based on this study, future research
should explore how to increase watch time of
language-appropriate palliative care videos on
mobile phones and how to increase reach and visi-
bility of similar videos on social media platforms.
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